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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 8, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Hawawini called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Lentz, and Maturo


Absent:
Commissioners Hunter and Jameel


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Maturo proposed moving the public hearing on 1 San Bruno Avenue/275 San Francisco Avenue to the end of the “New Business” section.


Commissioner Maturo moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of March 9, 2006


Acting Chairman Hawawini noted approval of the March 9 minutes would be continued to the June 22 meeting due to lack of a quorum for that item.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Acting Chairman Hawawini said there were no written communications regarding any items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:   100 Kings Road; Tentative Parcel Map Application TPM-1-06; Tentative Parcel Map to combine 4 unrecorded lots into one 7.847+/- sq. ft. building site with grading for 615+/- cubic yards of cut and 50+/- cubic yards of fill, and request for waiver of the requirement for a final parcel map; Tom Gelzleichter, applicant & owner; APN 007-410-120 & -130


Acting Chairman Hawawini noted that Commissioner Lentz was not able to participate in discussion or voting on this item because he lived within 500 feet of the subject property, so the matter would be continued to the June 22 meeting due to the lack of a quorum to hear it at this time.

NEW BUSINESS


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  End of Humboldt Court, Unrecorded Brisbane Acres Lot 34 Ptn.; Design Permit DP-1-06; Design Permit for single-family residence with secondary dwelling unit on Parcel “A” of three-lot subdivision approved through density transfer; Jim Trotter for Michael Glynn, applicant; Humboldt Road Partners, owner; APN 0070554-030 


Senior Planner Tune said this is the first Design Permit for the density transfer project approved by the City Council.  He noted a house with a secondary dwelling unit is proposed on Parcel “A,” located on the ridgeline at the end of the new street.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the proposed primary unit will be two stories over a garage excavated into the hillside; the two-story secondary unit, attached to one corner of the house, has an uncovered parking deck on the side.  Both buildings will have stucco exteriors and will be gold or beige with green metal railings.  Senior Planner Tune said the primary unit will have a Mediterranean-style tile roof, and the secondary unit will have a flat roof deck behind a Mission-style terrace.


Senior Planner Tune noted the stated purpose of this Design Permit is to minimize impacts on public views and to assure compatibility of the proposal with surrounding development.  He drew attention to the numerous findings required for approval.


Senior Planner Tune advised that staff is particularly concerned about the proposed 5-foot setback of the secondary unit from the southern side from the street.  He said other houses in the development will be required to maintain a 10-foot setback from that street.  Staff believes this intrusion will disrupt the continuity of the streetscape and recommends requiring the applicant to revise the design.  Senior Planner Tune noted one solution might be to flip the floor plan of the second unit.  He also recommended changes to the entry patio deck and stairway to comply with setback requirements.


Senior Planner Tune stated that another concern is the adequacy of the proposed parking.  Although the Zoning Ordinance requires four spaces for the primary dwelling and two on-site standard-size spaces for the secondary unit.  A two-car garage and a two-car parking pad are proposed, but the garage driveway is too short to accommodate two spaces without requiring vehicles to encroach into the emergency turnaround at the end of the street.  Although two spaces could fit in the driveway for the parking pad, this would mean the parking for the primary unit would be blocking access to the parking for the secondary unit.  Senior Planner Tune noted that one alternative would be to shift the garage back to make the driveway long enough to fit two compact spaces.  He observed that this would entail more grading and revising the design for the rear of the house to fit the required setback.  Another alternative would be to raise the secondary unit one story so a garage would fit underneath.


Senior Planner Tune said the staff recommends conditional approval of the Design Permit, and he directed attention to the recommended conditions itemized in the staff report.


Acting Chairman Hawawini opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jim Trotter, applicants’ architect, said the project was redesigned to meet the City’s height requirements, minimize impacts, and reflect the style of the neighboring area.  He noted all elements of the project comply except for one side setback.  Mr. Trotter observed that lot is shallow and long, which makes building on other portions of the parcel impractical. 


In response to staff’s concern about the secondary unit encroaching into the setback, Mr. Trotter pointed out that the proposed landscape will serve as a buffer to soften the appearance of the building from the street.  He said the pictures in the meeting packet show how the property will look from a distance. 


Mr. Trotter stated that his calculations show there is sufficient room for two tandem parking spaces in the driveway.  Using a diagram, he showed the location of the proposed outdoor parking spaces, garage, driveways, and parking pad.


Michael Glynn, owner, noted he had no problem working with staff to make sure the parking spaces do not encroach into the right-of-way turnaround area.  He said he was confident this problem could be resolved by making the parking pad a bit larger.


Mr. Glynn requested that the Planning Commission allow the proposed 5-foot side setback.  He said his understanding that the revised plans reflect the Variance approved by the City Council.  He added that the 5-foot setback is on the side of the building rather than the front, and if a 10-foot setback is required, the secondary unit will have to be shifted back, eliminating most of the back yard space.


Senior Planner Tune clarified that four parking spaces are required for the main unit plus two spaces for the secondary unit.  He said the parking spaces for the primary unit could not block access to parking for the secondary dwelling unit.


Mr. Glynn stated that he was willing to reconfigure the parking to comply with the City’s requirements.  Acting Chairman Hawawini asked if reconfiguring the parking was part of the conditions recommended by staff.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the recommended conditions would require that the proposed parking be reconfigured.


Acting Chairman Hawawini turned to the issue of the side setback.  Senior Planner Tune noted the other two units on Humboldt Court will have 10-foot setbacks from the main portion of the street, and the staff was concerned about the impact of the proposed 5-foot setback on that streetscape.


Mr. Trotter pointed out that this house is located at the end of a cul-de-sac.  He noted that the 5-foot setback is consistent with the side setbacks of the other houses.  He suggested viewing that section as the side of the secondary unit rather than as a continuation of the front setback of the primary unit.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said he had no problems with the proposed design or the setbacks but was concerned about keeping the hammerhead turnaround accessible.  He expressed support for allowing the 5-foot side setback in order to provide more back yard space.


Commissioner Maturo agreed with Commissioner Lentz.  She observed that this property seems to wrap around the end of Humboldt Court, and the side of the secondary unit is next to the front of the primary unit.


Acting Chairman Hawawini commended the applicant for developing an attractive design and trying to comply with the City’s requirements.  He said he was comfortable with the applicant’s interpretation of the side setback for the secondary dwelling unit.


Commissioner Lentz moved to conditionally approve the Design Permit, allowing the applicant’s interpretation of the side setback and deleting Condition B.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  1 San Bruno Avenue/275 San Francisco Avenue; Use Permit UP-16-02 & Tentative Map TSM-1-04, Condominium Plan Approval, with Final Map waiver, for previously approved mixed-use development project with 15 residential units and 1 commercial unit; William L. Riddle, applicant; Christopher Cook, owner; APN 007-223-110, -120.  and -130


Senior Planner Tune said the purpose of this public hearing is to determine whether and how a previously approved mixed-use project can be developed as condominiums.  He described the project as a ground-floor commercial unit, a 30-space garage, and 15 residential units on the second and third floors of the building.  Senior Planner Tune noted each residential unit will have its own deck and balcony, and residents will share a large third-floor rooftop deck.  He advised that the applicant proposes making two units affordable for low- and moderate-income households.  One unit across from the elevator will be designed to be accessible to persons with disabilities, and five other units will be adaptable.


Senior Planner Tune stated that condominiums require approval of a Use Permit and Tentative Map.  He drew attention to the findings detailed in the staff report.  He said staff finds the project consistent with the General Plan and other City requirements.  Staff recommends waiving the requirement for a Final Map and instead requiring the applicant to record a condominium plan.  Senior Planner Tune noted a number of minor corrections and clarifications are recommended in the proposed conditions, covenants and restrictions (CC&Rs).  He added that Condition I should be deleted.


Commissioner Lentz noted the staff recommendation that one standard-size parking space be assigned to each unit, and he asked about the other spaces.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the condominium owners association can decide whether to assign the remaining 15 spaces to individual units or leave them generally available for guests.  He added that use of the parking spaces by the ground-floor commercial unit would be prohibited.


Commissioner Lentz asked if there were any concerns about contaminants from the gas station that had been on the site.  Senior Planner Tune said the City required the lot to be cleaned up to the County’s satisfaction before the application was submitted.  He stated that there will be additional oversight of the excavation to make sure no hazardous substances are exposed.


Acting Chairman Hawawini opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Bill Riddle, project architect, offered to answer any questions.


Commissioner Lentz noted many people in the community are interested in what kind of business will occupy the ground-floor commercial space, and he asked if a tenant had been selected.  Mr. Riddle deferred to Christopher Cook, the owner.  


Mr. Cook stated that a tenant has not yet been identified.  Commissioner Lentz asked if there will be more than one commercial tenant, and Mr. Cook responded that that decision had not yet been made. 


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo commented that the application seemed very straightforward.  She moved to conditionally approve the Use Permit and Tentative Map, deleting Condition I, as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded commissioners that the next General Plan update session was scheduled for June 15, at which time the Planning Commission will begin reviewing the Safety Element.  He said representatives from the Fire Department will make a presentation.


Director Prince noted Commissioners had received flyers announcing the special presentation by “green architecture” expert James Wines on June 23.


Commissioner Lentz confirmed that the Planning Commission would also meet on June 13 for a joint Baylands EIR scoping session with the City Council.


Director Prince added that the Open Space and Ecology Committee will be meeting on June 14.  He said the committee will begin its review of the Open Space Element of the General Plan.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Maturo recommended that staff notify applicants in advance if a quorum will be lacking.  Senior Planner Tune noted that it would be difficult to anticipate whether any members of the public would still want to speak at the noticed public hearing, even if the Commission could not take action due to the lack of a quorum.  In those situations, he added, it is usually best for the applicant to be present to answer questions and provide information.  Commissioner Maturo suggested advising the applicants and giving them the option of being present.


Acting Chairman Hawawini commented that there seems to be a great deal of construction going on at Sierra Point, and some business owners complained to him about road closures and traffic.  He asked if the City provides notices of road work.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the Public Works Department is responsible for notifying the public.  He said the City goes through considerable effort to notify people of road work in residential areas.  He added that he would check on the steps taken to notify businesses in non-residential areas.


Acting Chairman Hawawini apologized for missing recent meetings regarding the contractor storage yard application for 3780 Bayshore Boulevard, and he asked what action was taken.  Community Development Director Prince replied that the applicant attended the last meeting and the Planning Commission conditionally approved the application.  He noted the Use Permit was limited to one year and the Planning Commission imposed restrictions on the height of materials that can be stored.  Acting Chairman Hawawini urged staff to monitor the situation carefully and enforce the conditions.


Commissioner Maturo commented the site looks worse now than it did before.  She said a trailer is parked on the site, there are sandwich-board signs, and there are several pieces of large equipment in the yard area.  She suggested considering revoking the Use Permit if the applicant fails to comply with all the conditions within 30 days.


Acting Chairman Hawawini recommended sending the applicant a letter expressing these concerns and warning that the City plans to strictly enforce the conditions.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on June 22, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:20 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Haji Jameel, Chairman
Community Development Department
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